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THE CITY OF NEW YORK
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE: May 22, 2017
CONTACT: pressoffice@cityhall.nyc.gov, (212) 788-2958
 
TRANSCRIPT: MAYOR DE BLASIO DELIVERS REMARKS PRIOR TO CONDUCTING WEEKLY MEETING WITH COMMISSIONER O’NEILL IN THE BRONX
 
Mayor Bill de Blasio: Well, good afternoon, everyone. I want to welcome everyone. Since this is now City Hall for this week – and I want to say that our week in the Bronx is already off to a very good start. And we want to talk about, upfront, some of the good work that all of you have been doing and the impact it is having on the Bronx.
 
I want to thank Chief Carlos Gomez for the presentation you made earlier with the Borough President and his team. I thought it was very, very impressive, first of all, in how the neighborhood policing and the other strategic changes are having a huge impact on the Bronx; and I would argue in many ways a disproportionately positive impact on the Bronx. And I think for the Borough President and his team, who are the biggest Bronx boosters around, there was some information in there that was a very pleasant surprise to them. So, thank you for that excellent report earlier.
 
Commissioner, a lot to be proud of here; we know – and you know it because you were a commanding officer in a precinct in the Bronx – that not so long ago in our history the Bronx faced particularly profound challenges in terms of public safety. Good work of the NYPD and of so many community leaders in the Bronx and everyday citizens of the Bronx has made a huge, huge difference. And I want to just summarize some of what has been done and really emphasize that this combination of elements, that we talked about earlier with the Borough President. The combination of neighborhood policing and precision policing has really synergized very, very powerfully. Commissioner, First Deputy Commissioner Tucker, Chief Gomez – the whole team have focused on bringing these two pieces together. And what we are seeing more and more is the deepening of the relationship with the community, the willingness of the community to provide information to police – information police can use to stop crime – and the fact that through precision policing where the problems are, are  being addressed in a very, very forthright manner. That’s all adding up to a big change here in the Bronx.
 
Now, let’s be clear about some of the achievements – and I want to give one example because it is very, very promising for the future; what Chief Gomez talked about earlier at the meeting with the Borough President. In the 4-2 precinct there was a community meeting recently and it was just in one sector, correct Chief?
 
One sector, one smaller part of the 4-2 precinct – the sector – the unit that really matters more and more in policing in this City because you’re talking about being closer to the grassroots. The places our NCO officers are assigned, an area that really can be reached by a single officer in a way that gives them total familiarity with the area they cover.
 
In one sector in the 4-2 precinct NCO officers called a community meeting to talk to community members about what was happening in the community to learn from them, to figure out how they can work better with them. 200 people came to one meeting because there was so much interest and so much desire to work with the NCOs. That is a very, very positive example of the kind of interest and energy that neighborhood policing is drawing out.
 
Now, just a quick look at the numbers overall shows how this is having a very big impact. In terms of index crime in this borough: in the Bronx, year-to-date, compared to the same point last year, a 5.5 percent decline in major crimes. That is an outstanding step forward. 
 
In terms of homicide it is down significantly in the Bronx. We’ve seen a major decline in the year 2017; comparing this point, this year, to last year there have been 21 homicides year-to-date compared to 34 at this time last year. That is extraordinary progress. And then as I mentioned the NCO program – the Bronx has disproportionately benefitted from neighborhood policing. Nine of the 12 precincts in the Bronx have neighborhood coordinating officers. Ten of the 12 precincts in the Bronx have ShotSpotter. 
 
And ShotSpotter has also helped provide our officers with a lot more information to stop crimes from happening because they are able to follow up on incidents in a way that they never could before; apprehend a lot more perpetrators, recover a lot more in the way of weapons.
 
So, these are the major steps forward for the Bronx. In addition, 75 new detectives have been added in the Bronx. I know for a long time there was a desire to see that capacity increase. That has now been done – 75 new detectives for this borough is a huge impact. 
 
So, look, we know these steps matter. We know there is a lot more to do. I have made very clear that we’re fully committed to the implementation of the body camera program that will be – body cameras will be on all patrol officers in the Bronx and in the whole city by the end of 2019. We think that is going to make a big impact in terms of community respect and connection to police because we believe it will deepen the sense of accountability in that it is going to be very reassuring to community members. 
 
And then in terms of the kind of support that we need to provide our officers here in the Bronx – we are keeping an important promise in constructing a new 4-0 precinct facility. And one of the things that Commissioner O’Neill and I have been very focused on is how we can improve facilities for our officers. So, there will be a new 4-0 precinct. The groundbreaking will happen early next year. It will be completed by 2022 and it will be a great headquarters for officers in that precinct. So, we’re going to – in a moment after the press leaves – we’re going to go into detail on both the issues affecting the Bronx that we’re working on, but also some important matters in terms of overall policing strategy.
 
But I want to emphasize – and this will be a message throughout Bronx Week– we are so happy to be able to focus all of our energies on one borough. When we did it in Staten Island it was really an eye opener how much you can get done if you just focused on one borough at a time. A lot of issues have been lingering. They got solved during Staten Island Week; a lot of issues we in City Hall needed to understand better got clarified during that week. We expect the same thing here in the Bronx. We expect this to be an opportunity to really get things done and understand better what we have to do going forward. But I will tell you something, the two boroughs have something very important in common. A lot of folks in the Bronx have felt for a long time neglected by City Hall for generations even. A lot of people in the Bronx would have argued that they just as much as Staten Island deserve the title forgotten borough. Occur job is to prove that those days are behind us. Our job is to prove that resources ae going to keep flowing to the Bronx; that some of the mistakes of the past won’t be repeated. And certainly when it comes to policing we’re seeing a huge investment in the Bronx and it is working.
 
So I just want to congratulate you Commissioner and your whole team. I know you love the Bronx from your time here. I know Chief Gomez loves the Bronx from his time here. Everyone around the table understands how far we have traveled in this borough in terms of making it safer. And in the course of this week I think we’re going to learn the next things we need to do to keep that progress moving.
 
Thank you very much.
 
Thanks, everyone.
 
Question: Mr. Mayor, before we leave is it possible for you or the Commissioner to comment on the Commissioner deciding not to march in the parade?
 
Mayor: No it isn’t, but thanks for being here.
 
[Laughter]
 
But you asked very nicely.
 
Question: Thank you.   
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